
VILLAGE BOARD OF TRUSTEES WORK SESSION 
11004 Carpenter Street, Mokena, Illinois 60448 

Monday, June 10, 2024 
 

CALL TO ORDER 
Mayor Pro Tem George J. Metanias called the Village Board of Trustees work session to 
order at 8:15 p.m. 

 
ROLL CALL 

The following Trustees were present: 
   

Rob Dauphinais 
Debbie Engler 
Melissa Fedora  
Terry G. Germany 
George J. Metanias (Mayor Pro Tem) 
Terence Smith 

 
 Absent: Mayor Frank A. Fleischer 
    

Also present were the following: Village Clerk Melissa Martini; Village 
Administrator John Tomasoski; Assistant Village Administrator Greg Anderson; Finance 
Director Nathan Pasbrig; Village Attorney/Human Resources Director Carl Buck; Chief 
of Police Brian Benton; Director of Public Works Jim Kulesa; and Community 
Development Director Brent Cann 

 
Up At Dawn, 9000 192nd Street: Special Use Permit Request  
Community Development Director Brent Cann presented the following item: 
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M. Dunbar, CEO/Owner of Up At Dawn Bakery introduced his team and provided background on 
the company. He provided information regarding the expansion plans, daily operations, outlined 
process and possible retail component in the future. The process of bringing a product to market 
was discussed and explained. The company is currently working on two potential products that 
may provide an opportunity for retail sales in the future. 
 
Mr. Dunbar explained the systems in place to remove fats and other material from the wastewater 
prior to entering the Village's system and indicated they would work with Staff to address the 
concern.  
 
Discussion: 
 
Trustee Engler led off the discussion by supporting the proposal to proceed to the Plan Commission 
and requested the wastewater issue be addressed. She was very interested in the potential future 
retail option(s). 
 
Trustee Dauphinais asked about the issue related to the wastewater discharge and confirmed there 
would be no expense to the Village. Further, Trustee Dauphinais emphasized his desire that a retail 
component be included in the development. Mr. Dunbar addressed the possibility of that but could 
not confirm the timing. Mr. Dunbar indicated this is currently part of their business plan moving 
forward. 
 
The remaining Trustees supported the proposal. Mayor Pro Tem Metanias supported the proposal 
and requested that the developer work with Staff to address all concerns including both the retail 
sales and wastewater issues. Mr. Dunbar thanked the group.  
 
There being no further business to bring before the Mayor Pro Tem and Village Board of Trustees, 
Mayor Pro Tem Metanias adjourned the work session at 8:35 p.m. 
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